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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, October 21, 2014.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, David Cappello (arrived 7:40pm), Marianne Clark, Peter Mahoney, Thomas Armstrong, and Alternates Joseph Gentile and Audrey Vicino.  Dr. Gentile sat for the meeting.  Absent were Carol Griffin, Vice Chair, Christian Gackstatter and Alternate Elaine Primeau. Also present was Steven Kushner, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7:30pm.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve the minutes of the September 30, 2014, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong, received approval from Messrs Mahoney, Armstrong, and Gentile and Ms. Keith.  Mrs. Clark abstained, as she was absent from the September 30 meeting.
PUBLIC HEARING
App. #4741 - 
Avon Business Park, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.A.2.b.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit reduction in landscaping, 15 and 21 Industrial Drive, Parcels 2870015 and 2870021, in an I Zone   

App. #4742 - 
Avon Business Park, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.H.3.c. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit wholesale business and warehouse storage, 15 and 21 Industrial Drive, Parcels 2870015 and 2870021, in an I Zone  

Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4740  - Avon Business Park, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval  to construct 11,600 SF building for bus depot, 15 and 21 Industrial Drive, Parcels 2870015 and 2870021, in an I Zone   

Present were Robert M. Meyers, representing the owner; Frank Mairano, owner; Gary Hath, LA; and Michael Turner, Specialty Transportation.

The public hearing was continued from September 30.

Frank Mairano submitted revised plans to the Commission.  Mr. Mairano displayed and reviewed the planting plan, noting that the plan has been revised in accordance with what was heard at the last meeting.  The accessible parking has been moved up with a direction line toward a sidewalk.  The handicap space is now on the upper level and a walkway has been created over to a sidewalk that extends along the front of the building.  A 5-riser stair exists at the end of the walkway allowing safe access to the loading area.  The stairway is aligned directly with the parking located below; a 5 x 5 landing exists at both the top and base of the stairway.  He noted that the stairs begin where the wall ends.  The stairs allow for both circulation and parking to the lower area.  
Mr. Mairano noted that the 6 parking spaces originally proposed on the east side of the access road are now shown as future parking spaces.  This allows this area to be included in the continued green space located in back of the proposed evergreen buffer.  He noted that should the 6 parking spaces be needed in the future they could be constructed.  The area would be graded and the impervious area for the 6 spaces is already calculated into the 59.8% coverage.  Rhododendron and grass would be planted in the area of the 6 parking spaces such that if the spaces were needed to be built, the plants would be moved back into the base of the screened planting area.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Mairano explained that the screened area is raised to the level of the first floor of the building; approximately 4 feet above the private driveway grade.  The trees would be planted on the high point.  
Mr. Mairano addressed parking noting that 19 spaces are shown adding that the requirement for a warehouse use is 25 spaces; the aforementioned 6 spaces would provide 25 spaces on the upper level.  He noted that 86 spaces are provided, overall, without the 6 spaces; he added that 82 spaces are required.  
Mr. Mairano addressed landscaping noting that the proposed green space plantings was developed in connection with the requirements for an A1 and A2 buffer.  Combining both buffers results in 3 canopy trees, 6 understory, and 32 evergreen shrubs.  He noted that he proposes 2 canopy trees, 3 understory, 39 evergreen shrubs, a total of 7 blue spruces (8 to 10 foot); and 13 Thuja “Green Giant” evergreens (7 foot).  He noted that the blue spruce would be planted on both sides of the roadway.  He indicated that foundation plantings have been added on the lower level (glassed area), as that area is not anticipated to be used for access by the bus contractor.  He commented that there are about 9 large trees in a raised area (berm) that are located south of his property line.  He noted that the proposed buffer is enhanced by this existing treed/buffer area.  
Mr. Kushner noted that he believes the aforementioned 9 tree buffer area was planted when the Towpath Condominiums were built.  Mr. Mairano agreed noting that the buffer area does not conform to the original topography of the area.  
Mr. Mairano addressed dumpsters noting that 3 locations have been provided; all locations would use 3-yard dumpsters.  He noted that his trash requirement for his tenants is 2, 90-gallon containers; one for recycling and one for trash.      
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Mairano noted that the dumpster locations do not eliminate a parking space.  He added that the dumpster locations are calculated into the impervious area.  He added that the dumpster areas would be fenced to keep the area neat.
Mr. Mairano addressed lot coverage noting that the proposed plan is 284 SF under the total impervious coverage of 60%, or 59.8%.  He noted that the calculation is very deliberate. 
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Mairano explained that if the aforementioned six (6) future parking spaces were requested to be constructed, the plan would still be at 59.8% lot coverage.  

Mr. Mairano addressed timing of plantings, noting the importance to the neighbors.  He explained that the plans delineate the “construction limits” noting that area is needed to construct the building, parking, grading, septic system, storm drainage, and utilities.  He noted that it would be important to grade the berm area to be located to the south and east; this raised area would be sufficient to plant the proposed evergreens.  He explained that the entire southerly parking area would be turned into a planting buffer.  The area begins with a 10-foot lawn area then merges into plantings.  The entire south end would be a planted buffer and used for nothing other than landscaping.  
Mr. Armstrong noted that he visited the site and conveyed his concerns for visibility of cars/dumpsters from the trail.  Mr. Mairano explained that the intent is to carry the grade all the way across; the slope is calculated to be 2:1 from the property line (both southerly and westerly) and the proposal is to fill the corner of the site to match the grade.  He explained that the slope off the parking area is at a final grade of 256; this at the tail end of the berm.  He noted that at the berm continues to rise up, on a 4:1 slope, to an elevation of 260.  
Mr. Mairano indicated that the berm could be constructed immediately, should an approval be granted.  He noted that berm construction may run over the septic system area but explained that he has considered redesigning the septic system and has received feedback from the Farmington Valley Health District such that a new septic system design could be submitted and approval would be likely.  He explained that the berm could be put in place now and the area graded and cleaned up; the area could be dug up later for the septic system.  
Mr. Kushner noted that he has met with Mr. Mairano several times since the last Commission meeting and indicated that it has been agreed that a construction schedule is a priority, as the site currently has large piles of top soil and is a mess; there has been a lot of disturbance.  He noted that the end of the planting season is near and explained that Mr. Mairano has been working on a construction schedule to see how much could get done before the cold weather sets in; typically, landscaping is done near the end of a project.  Mr. Kushner suggested, should an approval be considered, that a condition of approval based on Mr. Mairano’s testimony would include removal of the excess stockpiled material; creation of the berms; and planting the berms in the areas shown in green on the drawings, which is the majority of the area.  He noted that there are utility connections in some areas that would prevent planting right away.  The proposed large evergreens would be planted on top of the berms this fall; the remaining plants would be installed in the spring 2015.  All plants would be bonded for a 3-year period.  He added that a temporary fabric (green or black color) construction fence is a good idea to plant on the outside of the berm; it would help screen the site from the Towpath residents while under construction and also provide some protection (wind break) to the evergreens to be planted.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question about septic system installation into the berm, Mr. Mairano explained that planting the berm would be done to achieve as much site work as quickly as possible.  He noted that if he wants to stay out of the construction limits, there would have to be a hole in the berm.  He added that, should an approval be granted, he would resubmit the septic system design to the Farmington Valley Health District (FVHD); he noted that Dianne Harding (FVHD) is expecting a redesign submission.  He explained that by the time the grading is underway he will know whether approval has or has not been granted by the FVHD.   
Mr. Mairano indicated that should approval not be granted he would still build the berm and then dig through it to install the septic.  He clarified that if the berm had to be dug through, the trees in that area would not be planted right away but rather would be planted after the septic system is installed and the berm repaired.  
Mr. Kushner added that the soil conditions (sand and gravel) on this site are such that it is very likely that an alternative septic location would be approved.  
In response to Mrs. Clark’s question, Mr. Mairano confirmed that the trees to be planted don’t need to be staked over the winter because they will have very large root systems.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s concern about lack of space for a reserve septic area, 
Mr. Mairano explained that due to the good quality soil conditions on the site not much septic reserve area is needed but confirmed that this would be taken into consideration if a change in design is requested.  He clarified that the FVHD will not approve a design that doesn’t contain enough reserve area.  
Mr. Kushner clarified that an approval from the FVHD is currently in place for the system shown on the drawings.  He explained that while a berm can be constructed over a septic system, it is not as efficient to build a berm and then dig through it.  If the Commission grants an approval for the project, it would be Mr. Mairano’s burden to obtain approval from the FVHD for an alternate septic location.  He indicated that he believes there is a high probability for an alternate location approval by the FVHD.  
Mr. Mairano confirmed that the fencing proposed is woven fiberglass fabric (approximately 120 feet long the private driveway) and not like a typical construction fence.  The fence would create a wind barrier as well as a visual barrier.  He indicated that plantings could be accomplished by December 12, 2014; he noted that the plants would be watered even in frozen conditions.  He explained that the utilities need to be installed before the plantings can occur.         
In response to Mr. Kushner’s question, Mr. Mairano confirmed that if he had permission he could put the construction fence on Town property.  Mr. Kushner indicated that the Town would have concerns with snow plowing but noted that he could talk to the Department of Public Works.   
Mr. Mairano addressed lighting noting that nothing has changed since the first meeting; the photometric plan, fixtures, and controls proposed remain the same.      
In response to Ms. Keith’s question about shut off time for lights, Mr. Mairano indicated that the lights are controlled by circuits; for example, 2 security lights on the back of the building can remain on while others are shut off.   He noted that lighting is monitored/controlled 24/7 via a photocell override.  
Mr. Mairano addressed the special exception request for the warehouse use (App. #4742) and explained that FedEx and UPS and USPS would be used for deliveries but noted that the business has only received one tractor trailer delivery in the last 18 months in their current location.  He noted that the business has indicated that the tractor trailer delivery scenario would be the same for the subject location.  Deliveries, if needed, arrive at the building 2 times per day (once in the AM and once in the PM).  He explained that the delivery schedule is up to the carrier (i.e. FedEx, UPS) and not the tenant.   
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Mairano indicated that deliveries would occur at the loading dock, most likely.
Ms. Keith asked about a property line view, west to east, of the garage doors on the lower level.  She asked about the plantings proposed near the staircase in the lower parking lot.  
Mr. Mairano explained that the proposed wall and staircase are made out of the same “geotech” block material (brownstone material) as the proposed building.  The chief walls of the stairs are geotech block; the stairs themselves are geotech block, resulting in one integrated appearance.   He noted that the wall on the opposite side (westerly side) is identical except for a small lower wall too be used for juniper plantings.  He noted that the vegetation is shown on the “plan view” but is not shown on the “elevation” view.  

Ms. Keith noted her understanding of Mr. Mairano’s comments but commented that the drawing makes it look as if the plantings are going to be located at the top of the wall and not recessed down lower.  Mr. Mairano noted that a better drawing could be provided.

Mr. Mahoney asked if plantings are going to be installed across the double doors and whether one of the double doors is being removed.  Mr. Mairano explained that the same glass arrangement is proposed but the door would be inoperable.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Attorney Meyers confirmed that if an approval is granted, the owner anticipates a condition of approval requiring that a survey merging the 
2 properties (15 and 21 Industrial Drive) will be filed on the Land Records.

Mr. Mairano confirmed that a survey has already been prepared.          
Ms. Keith opened the hearing for public comment.

Attorney Franklin Pilicy, representing the Towpath Association, thanked Mr. Kushner for meeting with him and members of the Association.  He noted that he wants to ensure that certain conditions are imposed to mitigate adverse impacts to Towpath, real or perceived.  These conditions include items such as berms; bonding for plantings for a 3-year period; and a fence.  He noted that lighting has been discussed and appears to be under control.  He indicated that the area of most interest for a fence is between the 2 entrances; the first entrance into the bus parking area and the second entrance going into the new building site.  He submitted fence information for the record.  Mr. Pilicy noted that the fence, located between the 2 driveways, is requested for additional screening from Towpath.  He explained that the proposed landscape plan for the new building beyond the entrance is sufficient but noted that far less screening is proposed in the area where the buses are parked.  He noted that either a vinyl or wood fence is requested (per information submitted).  Mr. Pilicy indicated that a condition that prevents construction vehicles from traveling through Towpath is also requested.  He suggested that a bus operational plan may be beneficial to restrict buses from parking in the public road.  He reiterated that the items requested are a berm, a fence, a restriction on construction vehicles, and a bus operational plan.  He explained that he has been authorized by Towpath’s President, Susan Conly, to represent that his testimony/aforementioned comments are those that the Association would like to present as well as the requested conditions to be considered by the Commission, should an approval be granted.  

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question relating to a bus operation plan, Mr. Pilicy explained that the Towpath residents have indicated their concern with buses parking in the cul-de-sac on the public road which interferes with access to Towpath.  
Ms. Keith indicated that use of the public road is outside of the Commission’s jurisdiction.  

Mr. Pilicy noted his understanding but suggested that possibly the bus company could volunteer to provide an operational plan.
Mr. Kushner referenced Item #4 in the Proposed Conditions…..”4. The bus company currently located at 15 Industrial Drive shall conduct all activities, including but not limited to safety checks and bus maneuvering, on private property located at 15 Industrial Drive.  The Town ROW shall not be used for that purpose.”  He noted that all activities should take place on private property and the Town right-of-way should only be used to get buses in and out of the parking lot.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Kushner explained that if Item #4 was imposed as a condition of approval, violations would be a zoning issue, rather than a police matter, since it is a requirement of the Commission.  

Attorney Meyers confirmed that the applicant and the bus company are fine with the aforementioned Item #4 condition.  

Mr. Kushner indicated that no one other than owners, renters, and invited Towpath guests are allowed to use the roads in Towpath, as the roads are private; the general public is not allowed access.  

Mr. Kushner asked Mr. Mairano if he is confident that he could enforce the condition that no contractors could utilize Towpath roadways.  Mr. Mairano indicated that he has no problem enforcing such a condition.

Ms. Keith requested that a reasonable dumpster pickup time (not 5am) be requested.
In response to Mr. Meyers question regarding the requested fence, Mr. Pilicy explained that the fence is requested behind the trees at the parking lot level.  He noted that an 8-foot high fence is requested.  Mr. Pilicy pointed out the location on the drawing.    

Karen McQuade, Towpath resident, asked about gas hookup on the site.  

Mr. Mairano explained that a natural gas connection from CNG (CT Natural Gas) would be established.  He added that his intent is to extend the gas main across the driveway onto his property and leave a “T” connection for Towpath, should the residents desire to connect to natural gas. 
Ms. McQuade conveyed her concerns with loss of power in the basement of her building and water flowing out of the sewer grates in the parking lot for her building.  She noted that she isn’t sure if these issues are related to vibrations from the large dump trucks.  She commented that power is provided from directly across the street from the second driveway to the proposed new building.  She noted that these items have never happened before. 

Mr. Kushner communicated his feeling that it is highly improbable that the conditions noted by Ms. McQuade are connected to the subject site.  He indicated that the Town Engineer is better qualified to answer these questions and recommended that he be contacted at the Town Hall.  

Ms. McQuade noted her understanding.

Tim Maynard, Towpath resident, noted his concerns with the proposed buffer for the bus parking area and asked what types of planting/trees are proposed.  
Mr. Mairano explained that blue spruces are proposed rather than white firs.  He explained that the planting screen proposed in this area is the same planting composition/density/elevation proposed for the other side of the entrance drive. He added that the proposed plantings are the same for both sides of the access driveway; the spruce trees run all the way down and mix with the pines.  Rhododendrons would provide understory to the pines.  He explained that the difference in elevation between where trees are proposed and the bus parking is about 8 feet at the highest point.  He noted that if a fence is installed on the bottom of the slope on the other side, the top of the fence will be at the bottom of the trees.  

Mr. Maynard asked where trees would be planted, how far back from the street.  

Mr. Kushner spoke to Mr. Mairano noting that he (Mairano) owns a narrow strip of land between the edge of the paved parking area and the Town right-of-way line.  He indicated that 

Mr. Maynard is looking for reassurance that the proposed landscape plan can be accomplished.  
Mr. Mairano noted that the top of the slope has been graded and seeded to allow the plants (staggered row of spruces) shown on Mr. Hath’s plan to be installed.  He explained that the first tree would be planted about 12 feet back from the street; the next tree would be offset about 5 feet from the first tree.  
Mr. Maynard asked where the trees would be planted in relation to his view from the west looking into the bus parking lot.  
Mr. Mairano indicated that the trees are proposed to be planted just beyond the property line; approximately 11 feet.
Mr. Kushner commented that the trees would be planted approximately 11 feet from the edge of the pavement.
Mr. Mairano explained that the 11 feet being referred to runs from the curb line to the property line; this is Town property.  He noted that there is a flat area, approximately 5 to 6 feet, where he proposes to plant staggered spruces.  
Mr. Maynard noted his disagreement, indicating that 5 or 6 feet of flat area does not exist and the trees would have to be located on the slope.

Mr. Mairano clarified that if the slope is breaking from the flat area where the trees would be planted, the area would be reworked to create a base for tree planting.  
Ms. Keith asked if there is a raise in grade where the buses are parked and also if the staked area proposed for tree planting is at the same level.    

Mr. Mairano explained that the trees would be about a foot higher than the gutter line.  

In response to Mr. Maynard’s concern about the amount of flat portion available for planting, Mr. Kushner noted his understanding and explained that the landscape plans submitted by 
Mr. Mairano have been certified by a landscape architect and commented that Mr. Mairano appears confident that he can accomplish the plan.  Mr. Kushner explained that if this project is approved the landscape plan must be implemented exactly as shown on the plans and as represented by the applicant at this public hearing.  He clarified that no deviations from the plan is permitted.  
Ms. Keith concurred with Mr. Kushner noting that Mr. Mairano is bound to comply with the plans and the testimony provided.

In response to Ms. McQuade’s question regarding noise, Mr. Mairano noted that he has not received any complaints from the tenants in his existing building; he noted that the tenants have been there for 7 years and added that he has a good relationship with them.  
Gabriel Nunes, Towpath resident, noted his concerns and frustrations that the issue of noise hasn’t really been addressed.  He noted that buses come into the site as late as 10:30pm at night, as there are evening sports.  He noted that he has to look at the school buses every single day, yellow and black, and commented that he hopes the proposed screening happens.  He noted his agreement with his neighbor that there doesn’t seem to be much room for tree planting and added his hope that this area will be screened so he doesn’t have to look at it.  

In response to Mr. Maynard’s questions, Mr. Kushner explained that the areas shown in green would take place the last week in November or first week in December.  He noted that the end of the planting season is coming up but noted that Mr. Mairano has indicated that he believes he can accomplish these plantings.  He clarified, in connection with plantings near the bus parking lot, that a portion of the evergreen trees could be planted in this area now but noted that some would have to be deferred and planted in the spring, 2015.  
Ms. Keith commented that the area in front of where the buses are parked is where the utilities would be installed and explained that this area could not be completely planted until the utilities are installed.  
Mr. Kushner noted that Mr. Mairano has indicated that he could plant 70% of the trees now in the bus parking area; the remainder would be planted next spring, 2015.   

In response to Mr. Kushner’s questions, Mr. Mairano indicated that he projects that the utilities would be installed by November 19 but noted that he has to wait for CL&P.  Mr. Mairano noted that if a fence is required, timing of installation would depend on the fence location (i.e., the fence could be in the way of tree planting).
Ms. Keith asked if an extension of the fence proposed to screen the upper area could be extended until all the trees can be planted; she asked if the temporary fence could be extended to the bus parking area.    

In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Mairano confirmed that the temporary fence could be extended, per her request, as it would protect the trees through the winter.  He noted the fence would be 6 feet high.
Mr. Meyers noted that the temporary fence may have to be located on the Town’s property, with the Town’s permission.   

Mr. Kushner summarized that a portion of the trees shown in front of the bus parking area could be planted in the next few weeks along with the fabric fence.  He noted that this should provide good screening.  In the spring 2015, the remaining trees would be planted and if the Commission requires a permanent fence, it would also be installed in the spring 2015.  

Mr. Armstrong commented that the fence could not be solid due to snow plowing; a lattice style may be preferable and he added that he feels 8 feet would be too high – 5 to 6 feet would be better.  He noted that the ornamental plantings should be located in front of the fence and added that the proposed evergreens may pose a problem with a fence.   
Ms. Keith noted that she feels there may be problems with cars parking near the fence creating possible damage and creating maintenance issues.  She commented that she feels the proposed coverage in this area is appropriate and the fence may be a detriment.  
Mr. Meyers explained that the difference in the level of the parking lot to the proposed fence area is about 6 feet such that a 5-foot to 6-foot fence installed in that area serves no visual screening at all.  
Mr. Kushner indicated that he feels everyone may be pleased with the plantings once everything is installed but suggested that a final assessment could be done before the final Certificate of Occupancy is issued.  He noted that, possibly, a fence could be included as a condition of approval such that fence installation would be required before issuance of the final C/O should the final landscaping inspection/assessment not be favorable.        
Mrs. Clark noted her agreement with Mr. Kushner noting that she feels Mr. Mairano is trying to install as many plantings as possible this planting season; it will take time for the buffer to be 100% complete but is better than the current conditions.  

Ms. Keith noted that the Commission would not have leverage with regard to landscaping on this site in association with an “as of right” site plan, should the subject special exception proposal be denied.  She added that the testimony has been very clear with regard to buffering.
Mr. Mairano stated that he will do everything he has said he will do and asked for a chance.
In response to Ms. McQuade’s question relative to employee parking, Mr. Mairano confirmed that all parking for employees has been provided on the lower level; there would be no change in the employee parking location once the new building is constructed.  
Mr. Kushner reviewed a draft of 8 proposed conditions should an approval be considered by the Commission (document entitled “Draft Proposed Conditions of Approval PZC Apps #4740, #4741, #4742 - 15 and 21 Industrial Drive”).   
In response to comments from the Commission, Mr. Kushner explained that Mr. Mairano is very motivated to meet the planting schedule so he can obtain a building permit and construct the building.  He added that Mr. Mairano realizes that he has a limited opportunity, due to the time of year, to install plantings. 
In response to comments from Mr. Mairano regarding timing of building permits, Mr. Kushner explained that a building permit can be applied for at any time but the Building Official would not issue the permit until a signature from zoning enforcement (Planning Department) is obtained.  
Mr. Mairano indicated that he intends to begin foundation construction on December 8, per his construction schedule; he added that it would take 4-5 weeks to complete the foundation.  He noted that his goal is to have the planting done by the end of that week.     
Mr. Kushner explained to Mr. Mairano that there would be no problem getting a permit issued in time to meet the construction schedule, as long as the berms and plants have been installed.  
Mr. Meyers asked/suggested that a foundation only permit could be issued but the building permit held up until the berms and plants are installed.  He noted that this scenario gives the Town protection while also giving Mr. Mairano what he needs.  

Mr. Kushner indicated that he feels Mr. Meyers’ suggestion is reasonable such that a foundation only permit could be issued.  The Commission concurred.   
Mr. Kushner addressed the proposed 6-foot- high fabric fence noting that permission will be sought from the Public Works Department to allow the fence to be installed in the Town 
ROW (1 to 1½ feet in) so that Mr. Mairano could install plantings and berming in the area of the bus parking garage.  He clarified that the fence would be a temporary condition and noted that he feels Public Works might agree as long as the fence doesn’t interfere with snow plowing.
Mr. Kushner reviewed Item #5 relating to bonding of landscaping and explained that all commercial property owners are obligated to continue and maintain compliance with an approved landscape plan, even after a bond is released and regardless of the amount of time that passes or if the property changes ownership; any plants that die must be replaced.  
Mr. Kushner addressed 6 deferred parking spaces (Item #6) shown on the plans noting that Mr. Mairano is willing to either build those spaces or show the 6 spaces in a temporary deferred condition.  He explained that Mr. Mairano could choose to build the spaces if they are needed (i.e., tenant changes) or the Commission could direct Mr. Mairano to build them in the future should the site parking demands change.  In the interim, these 6 deferred spaces provide for additional green space in the front of the building and additional buffering to Towpath Condominiums.  
Mr. Kushner addressed Item #7 confirming that no building permit would be issued until a final grading and drainage plan has been reviewed and approved by the Town Engineer.  

Mr. Armstrong commented that he would not want any drainage flowing onto the bike path.  
Mr. Kushner noted his understanding.  

Mr. Kushner addressed the last item (Item #8) noting that an A-2 survey merging 15 and 21 Industrial Drive into one parcel is required to be filed on the Land Records, if an approval is granted.  He noted that this should be accomplished prior to the issuance of a building permit.        
Mr. Kushner discussed 2 additional items/conditions to be added; Items #9 and #10.  He noted that Item #9 would state that no construction vehicles or any employees associated with any construction company are permitted to use any of the private roadways within Towpath Condominiums.  These vehicles must travel only on public streets.  He suggested that a condition (Item #10) prohibiting parking of construction vehicles on the public road may also want to be considered, given the testimony/concerns relayed by Towpath residents.     
Mr. Mairano communicated that he parks on Industrial Drive, as he cannot drive onto his site at this time.  
Mr. Kushner commented that the Commission may want to discuss the fence requested by the Towpath Association.
Mr. Meyers addressed the septic system and asked that if an approval is granted tonight that the language condition be worded in a way that if the Farmington Valley Health District changes the septic plan/location that this would fall within the Commission’s approval and the applicant would not have to return to the Commission.    
Mr. Kushner and Ms. Keith noted their understanding.

Mr. Meyers clarified that berm construction would begin on Monday, as an interpretation of immediately.  Ms. Keith concurred.

Mr. Meyers addressed fencing on the Town property and commented that if the Department of Public Works wouldn’t allow fencing on Town property that such a condition of an approval would go away.

Mr. Kushner noted his understanding and added that should a fence not be allowed on Town property that installation of a temporary fence just beyond the Town’s right-of-way should be investigated.

Ms. Keith noted her agreement.

Mr. Meyers noted his understanding adding that an alternate fence location could be approved by Mr. Kushner.
There being no further input, the public hearing for Apps. #4741 and #4742 was closed, as well as the entire public hearing.
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

Mr. Armstrong motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider the public hearing items.  Mrs. Clark seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   

Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve Apps. #4740, #4741, and #4742 with proposed conditions as modified/discussed.  He suggested discussion in connection with the permanent fence and deferred parking.  
Mr. Mahoney seconded the motion.

Mr. Mahoney indicated that he feels the deferred parking should remain, adding that he would like to see the extra berm areas.  The Commission concurred.  

Mr. Mahoney noted that he would rather look at plantings than a fence.  

Ms. Keith commented that she feels a fence is an extra burden on the applicant and the plantings need time to establish.  She clarified that she is in favor of the temporary 6-foot-high fence; it would also protect the plantings over the winter months.   

Mrs. Clark noted her agreement with Ms. Keith.
Mr. Armstrong noted his agreement with Ms. Keith adding that the plant density could be reviewed prior to the issuance of a C/O, clarifying that he would be more in favor of more plantings than a fence.  

The Commission unanimously approved Apps. #4740, #4741, #4742 subject to the following conditions:

1.
Applicant must complete the following items before a full building permit may be issued.  Prior to the completion of these items, a “foundation only” permit may be issued.

A.   The majority of the earthen berm along Industrial Drive and the southerly boundary line, as depicted on Sheet SP1, shall be completed.  Work on the berm shall begin within one week following the Commission’s approval.

B.   All evergreen trees shown on the approved landscape plan, Sheet L1.3, (for those areas of the berm described in Item A.) shall be installed.  Minor changes may be approved by the Director of Planning.

C.
The berm shall be hydro seeded or mulched.

D.
All excess soil shall be removed from the site.  Excess shall be defined as any material not needed to complete the approved site grading plan.

E.
A temporary 6-foot-high fabric fence (detail to be agreed upon with the Director of Planning) shall be installed for the full frontage along Industrial Drive (including the bus parking area) except for driveway openings.

F.
An “A-2” survey shall be filed on the Avon Land Records merging 15 and 21 Industrial Drive into a single parcel.

2.
Applicant shall construct the new building with separate electrical circuits for outdoor lighting, which will permit the owner to turn off parking lot lights, separate from building mounted security lights, if directed by the Commission.

3.
No tenant that requires any outdoor storage or operations which require work to be done outside of the building shall occupy the new building.  All commercial or industrial activities shall take place within the building.


4.
The bus company currently located at 15 Industrial Drive shall conduct all activities, including but not limited to safety checks and bus maneuvering, on private property located at 15 Industrial Drive.  The Town ROW shall not be used for that purpose.

5.
Prior to the issuance of a C/O the applicant shall post a cash bond to guarantee all plants for a period of 3 years, following the issuance of a C/O.  The bond shall be calculated at the rate of 30% of the cost of all plants and installation.

6.
The six (6) parking spaces shown in front of the building shall be deferred at this time.  In accordance with the Commission’s Regulations, the Commission may order the construction of these 6 spaces at a future date should they deem them necessary.  The applicant, or his successor, may also construct the 6 spaces following the issuance of a C/O should they deem them necessary.  If the 6 spaces are constructed in the future, all landscape plants shall be relocated to the front berm area.

7.
No building permit shall be issued until the Town Engineer approves the latest grading and drainage plan.

8.
All vehicles associated with the construction of this project shall not, at any time, use private roadways owned by Towpath Condominiums.  

9.
Construction vehicles shall not park on Industrial Drive.

10.
The Farmington Valley Health District (FVHD) granted approval for onsite septic system in August 2014.  Should relocation of the proposed septic system be required, the applicant is required to obtain re-approval from the FVHD without seeking site plan modification from the Commission.

OTHER BUSINESS

Request for 1-year extension of Site Plan Approval for 221 West Main Street – Fred Bauer  

(PZC Apps. #4394-95-96)  

Mr. Kushner noted that an approval was granted in 2009 for an oil change center; he confirmed that Staff recommends extension of this approval.  He noted his understanding is that Mr. Bauer still intends to develop this site.

Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve a 1-year extension for Apps. #4394-95-96.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong, received unanimous approval.  Mr. Armstrong suggested that progress with the first approval condition (access/connections) be provided should any further extensions be granted. 
Mr. Cappello noted that there isn’t much activity on the adjacent properties; nothing is being held up.  
Request extension to August 31, 2015, for completion of public improvements at Berkshire Crossing Subdivision

Mr. Meyers, present on behalf of Sunlight Construction, explained that the outstanding issue relates to investigation/repair of an underground drainage pipe; he noted that this requires cutting into the road.  He clarified that this work was lined up to be done this month but the Town Engineer requested that it be deferred until the weather is warmer (i.e., road paving requires warmer temperatures).   
Mrs. Clark motioned to approve the request for an extension to August 31, 2015.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:25pm.    
Mr. Armstrong motioned to enter into Executive Session.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

The Commission discussed pending litigation and a settlement in connection with 375 Deercliff Road (Doppler Radar), PZC Apps. #4708-09.  
Mr. Mahoney motioned to come out of Executive Session at 9:35pm.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Clark, received unanimous approval.

Mr. Mahoney moved to accept the settlement, as provided by the Town Attorney, in connection with Apps. #4708-09.   The move, seconded by Dr. Gentile, received unanimous approval.
The meeting adjourned at 9:45pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on October 21, 2014, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4740 -
Avon Business Park, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval  to construct 11,600 SF building for bus depot, 15 and 21 Industrial Drive, Parcels 2870015 and 2870021, in an I Zone   



APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS



App. #4741 - 
Avon Business Park, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.A.2.b.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit reduction in landscaping, 15 and 21 Industrial Drive, Parcels 2870015 and 2870021, in an I Zone    APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS
App. #4742 - 
Avon Business Park, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.H.3.c. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit wholesale business and warehouse storage, 15 and 21 Industrial Drive, Parcels 2870015 and 2870021, in an I Zone  APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS

Dated at Avon this 22nd day of October, 2014.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Keith, Chair

Carol Griffin, Vice Chair

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon will hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday, November 18, 2014, at 7:30 pm at the Avon Town Hall on the following:

App. #4750 - 
Donald and Pamela Battiston, owners, Mary Doyle and Laura Keever, applicants, request for Special Exception under Section VI.C.3.d. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit group fitness classroom instruction, 369 West Main Street (rear), Parcel 4540369, in a CR Zone 

All interested persons may appear and be heard and written communications will be received.  Applications are available for inspection in Planning and Community Development at the Avon Town Hall.  Dated at Avon this 3rd day of November, 2014.
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Keith, Chair   Carol Griffin, Vice Chair  
